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Southeast Area Citizen Board Meeting Minutes
Date: Wednesday, September 7, 2022, Microsoft Teams video and conference call meeting-
Attendees: Al Araujo, Alan Burt, Sue Maginnis, Jeannie Giangrande, Brendan Burke, Cindy Harmon, Kathleen Mackenzie, Bill Tennant, Kim Nahas, Marjorie Mason, Phil Bombardier, Brenda Venice, Augie Venice
Staff: Sue Plasse, Keith Palmer, Kim Anderson

Excused: Vincent Gerrior
	Topic
	Discussion
	Assignment/Task
	Point Person 
	Status

	INTRODUCTIONS
	Introductions were made. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes
	Motion was made to accept the July minutes.
Motion was seconded and unanimously passed. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Keith Palmer, SEA Director of Quality Management: RFR Process
Board Recruitment /Membership
a. DMH webpage update
Old Business: 
a. Status of student summer intern for Area Board website
Staff Vacancy Rates

Subcommittee Report
a. Planning for virtual Annual Meeting
b. Speakers: Alternate months of board meetings
Area Updates

a. Status on MV Island Trust Property

b. Status on Safe Haven Program

c. South Coast Regional Employment Collaborative
d. First Episode Psychosis Program
e. CYF updates

f. Road Map


	· An RFR is created and posted when a contract comes to an end; typically, every 10 years. Contracts are awarded for five years with renewal option up to five years equaling 10 years. If providers decide to opt out after the five years, DMH would go to the next bidder on the contract. 
· The planning and development of an RFR is done off cycle before the RFR is at the end of its 10-year term. 

· The process is driven by Central Office, where they engage staff and stakeholders. Families and consumers may attend public comment meetings/stakeholder forums; every RFR must have a public comment meeting. Feedback from these public comment meetings can shape the RFR. Sometimes, they may have focus groups. RFR’s can be based on needs and what has worked in the past. 
· For RFRs/contracts with big changes, the process can be quite involved. For some such as PACT (Program of Assertive Community Treatment), nothing changed as PACT is an evidenced based/fidelity model-based program. 

· After the RFR is finalized, it is posted on COMMBUYS (commbuys.com). This is the website that the state uses to post RFR’s. Included in the RFR is:
· Timeline to submit proposal

· Timeline for proposals to be reviewed

· Timeline for contract negotiations

· Timeline for award letter and start date 
Questions: 
· There has been nothing specified in the RFR’s related to rates of pay for staff. Rates need to keep up in order for improved retention. Dunkin Donuts is hiring at a higher rate than direct care staff. Bachelor’s level/skilled workers are needed for these positions. Why can’t we put this in the RFR? Could vendors score higher if they pay more for direct care staff and could this be a preference? 
· The state moved from a cost reimbursement rate to a unit rate. Vendors now get a daily rate and are paid when an individual is enrolled. Prior to ACCS, CBFS (Community Based Flexible Supports) had a cost reimbursement where positions and salaries were listed along with surpluses, overtime pay, etc. Unfortunately, we do not see this level of detail. 
· When state moved to unit rate, it looked at prior UFR’s (Uniform Financial Report) to establish rates which were not reflective of the current cost of living standards and circumstances. The UFR can also show how much a vendor is saving. However, they can save only a certain amount. The UFR is published yearly. 
· RFR’s do include staff recruitment and retention plans as well as number of staff/staffing patterns. 
· Is there a way in RFR process to have a scoring of vendors who maintained a percentage of filled position as well as salaries above a certain rate? This has been an issue, especially on the Cape and in Plymouth. Is it possible to set preference measures? 
· Preferences can be set in RFRs. However, RFRs are open to all bidders- former and new vendors, and thus, do not want to create a disadvantage to new bidders. 

· A suggestion was made to look at other coastal counties across state and country. Is there a national association to bring ideas together? 

· Can DMH ask for improvements in how bidders respond to RFRs? Some vendors have done a nice job of making it easy to find the answers to DMH’s questions while others make it difficult in finding the answers and, thus, RFR Review Committee members really must hunt for the answers. Also, can we ask vendors to color code their answers if they bid on more than one contract to view the differences between their responses? 
· It was suggested to write a letter with a list of suggestions to be forwarded to the Commissioner and Jerome Collins at Central Office. 

The Quincy Site Board is planning to be on Braintree Cable TV at the end of September to provide an overview of citizen advisory boards and to recruit members. 
Proposal was submitted to the Commissioner to include board recruitment on the DMH webpage. The Commissioner had questions if they were able to deliver on the function/feature of having a tool for visitors to identify their DMH Service Area and local site office. The Commissioner spoke with Glenda Hazard, DMH Director of Communications who is currently reviewing parts of the website regarding how visitors can navigate website and find what they are looking for on the webpage. 
Student intern update to assist with website development for Area Board.
· Could an intern work remotely, part-time and could the timeframe be extended? 

· It is possible for interns to work part-time, remote and for the timeframe to be extended.

· Since Administration and Finance approved the position until 9/2, we could not request an intern until next spring.
· The board inquired if a consultant could be hired to work on the website since monies were not spent on the intern position. 

· A board member knew of someone who may be interested in assisting with this project and made connection with Kim

· A consultant would need to become a contracted employee.
· The FY 23 budget has already been submitted. However, a budget for this position could be submitted mid-year if there are funds available. If approved, this would need to be put out to bid and the individual would need to apply. They would receive a 1099.

Current ACCS vacancy rates were provided up until June. 

· Rates highlighted in yellow indicate a 10% or greater percentage than the statewide average.
· Rates highlighted in red indicate 40% or higher regardless of statewide average. 
· Aspire SE2 had a 52.9% clinical vacancy rate.

· Vinfen Plymouth had a 49.5% direct care vacancy rate. 
· Do we have a good understanding of what is driving it?

· Is there a task force working on this? This may not be just about the money! 

· This issue has been going on for a number of years prior to COVID. 
· How informed are our legislators? Could we get legislature support to increase funding? 

· Insurance companies need to step up to the plate. Advocacy is needed to increase insurance reimbursement rates. 
· Some insurance reimbursement was included in the new Mental Health ABC Act spearheaded by Sen. Karen Spilka. 
· Wednesday, November 2nd from 2-4:30
· Speakers: 

· Beth Lucas, Deputy Commissioner for Mental Health Services will be attending since the Commissioner will be on vacation. 

· Talking points should include youth and older adults and how it relates to Road Map. 
· Cassie Cramer, MAMH/Older Adult Behavioral Health Network

· Kathleen Mackenzie, New Bedford Public Schools and Area Board member

· Senator Karen Spilka-Mental Health ABC Act (video?)
· Board reports: Written and recorded

· Format will be: 

· Activities

· Actions

· Challenges

· Goals
There has been discussion to have speakers on alternate months of board meetings to allow more time for presentation and discussion. Information can be brought back to the following scheduled Area Board meeting. Speaker/topic suggestions included:

· Joanne Barros-Jails

· Homeless 
· Housing

· Youth-Alexis Romanow, Dr. Ornstein

· RLC

Dates for speakers:
· December 7

· February 1

· April 5

· June 7
Status of Martha’s Vineyard Island Trust Project
· Currently, there is no update. The Martha’s Vineyard Housing Project is still on hold. 
· DMH owns the land located in Oak Bluffs and has agreed to dispose property to MV Island Trust in exchange for affordable housing for DMH clients in perpetuity, but the Town of Oak Bluffs wants consideration for other affordable housing options through the Town for that parcel. DMH wants to ensure that the overall development includes affordable units designated to DMH clients. Under any plan, DMH will require a percentage of affordable units to be set aside for DMH clients in perpetuity.
Safe Haven Program

· Progress has been made with the renovations. The opening of the building is planned for October 1st. Licensing will be going down next week. 

· Twelve individuals were interviewed for the program. Out of the 12, four were authorized for services. They hope to identify three more individuals. 

· Safe Haven Programs are a form of supportive housing that services homeless individuals with severe mental health conditions. This is a low barrier program, and recipients do not have to be DMH eligible. There will be seven beds and a drop-in center. 
South Coast Regional Employment Collaborative (SCEC)
· Introductory meeting with Riverside and DMH was held on 7/19.

· The launch event with potential partners is scheduled for September 20th at 10 AM via Zoom. 

· Riverside is still interviewing candidates for the Project Coordinator position. 

· A REC is a formal, geographically specific, network of staff and agencies committed to sharing ideas, resources, and practices with the goal of increasing the quantity and quality of competitive, integrated employment (CIE) opportunities available to persons with disabilities.
First Episode Psychosis Program

· Program will be located out of Corrigan Mental Health Center and will be state-operated.
· This will be a Coordinated Specialty Care (CSC) team approach. 

· Jackie Schofield was hired as the director and was formerly the Fall River State-Op ACCS Director. Dr. Max Mayer will work 10 hours for the program. Additionally, peer specialists have been hired and a psychologist will be hired. 
· They plan to open by the end of September/beginning of October. 

· They had some construction at Corrigan for the program which is operating out of the Outpatient Department. 

· Incoming staff will be trained in EMR.

· They will be meeting with the business office tomorrow due to the unique billing aspects of the program.

· The program will start with a census of 25 then will further assess capacity. This is a unique program and completely community based. 
· Individuals do not have to be eligible for DMH services to access the program.
CYF updates
· Young Adult Access Centers

· Child and Family Services was awarded the contract for the New Bedford Access Center. The Beyond House (Young Adult Access Center) is operating out of a temporary space. They have a Facebook, Instagram and TikTok account/page. Participation has been active!  This is funded through a SAMSHA Grant and is a low barrier program. 
· SEA procured an area-wide Access Center to be located in Quincy, Brockton or Plymouth Sites, but available to all young adults across the Southeast Area.  There was a decision to align the Young Adult Access Centers to the SAMHSA Young Adult Access Center model (like New Bedford) and shift to a more national best practice model. 
· The contract was awarded to BAMSI and will be located in Brockton. 
· Work is underway to secure a physical site, but the mobile van is now operational.
· They are currently working on the name of their Access Center, but they do have a Facebook page. 
· PACT-Y

· PACT-Y will serve up to 22 years old.
· This will be an area-based service with primary sites being Quincy, Brockton & T/A.
· December 1st award date. 
· Intensive Community Services
· Intensive Community Services (ICS) replaced Caring Together starting July 1st. Caring Together services were formerly jointly procured with the Department of Children and Families (DCF) and DMH.
· The caseload is one clinician to five served. 

· Unfortunately, this program has been underutilized; only 40% due to staffing issues. 
· Camper Support

· DMH has provided funding for youth to attend summer camp at the Old Colony YMCA. This has been in collaboration with BAMSI who has provided supports.  
· This has been a very important resource for youth and families! 
· Last year, 1,800 attended and the unofficial number this year is 4,000! 
· The model is under review with the national YMCA! 
Road Map
· Community Based Health Centers (CBHCs) have been awarded with a January start date: 
· Brockton: High Point

· Cape: Bay Cove Human Services

· Martha’s Vineyard: No provider has been awarded the contract yet. 

· Nantucket: Fairwinds Center

· New Bedford & Plymouth: Child and Family Services

· Quincy: Aspire Health Alliance

· Taunton/Attleboro: CCBC (Community Counseling of Bristol County)

· MBHP sent out invitations. DMH will be at the table for the monthly meetings. 

· DMH SEA is planning a meet and greet with the CBHC awardees. 


	Informational
Area Board would like to participate in rate setting sessions. Next ACCS rate setting session will be in two years.
DMH will inform board when next rate setting will occur. 

Area Board will work on list of suggestions regarding the RFR process. 
Sue will forward letter to Beth Lucas and Jerome Collins at DMH Central Office. 

Sue/Kim will keep board informed regarding progress of adding CAB recruitment to DMH webpage. 
Kim will follow up with HR in late winter/early spring.
Kim will follow up mid-year with business office regarding availability of funds.

Staff vacancy rates continue to be a standing agenda item.

Board to consider contacting legislators about major issue of staff vacancy rates, rate of pay and insurance reimbursement rates for mental health. 
Jeannie has reached out to Sen. Spilka’s office.
Email has been sent to Site Directors and TSH COO requesting both reports.
Information Sharing

	N/A
Area Board
Sue/Kim
Area Board
Sue 
Sue/Kim
Sue/Kim
Kim
Area Board
Area Board
Jeannie
Kim
N/A

	Closed
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Closed
Closed
Closed
Closed


	Site Board and Statewide Mental Health Advisory Council updates

	Cape
· Board is working on a brochure.
· The Martha’s Vineyard Housing Project is somewhat on hold. However, they are confident that something will work out.
· The board raised $8,000 in Stop & Shop gift cards thanks to a credit card company that will match up to $15,000! Gift cards have been given to the homeless. 
· The board finished their report for the Annual Meeting.
· There has been an ongoing discussion regarding a chairperson for the board.
Fall River

· The board continues to struggle with recruitment. 
· A Community Conversation is being planned for October as well as a Candlelight Vigil for Mental Health Awareness Week and World Mental Health Day. 
Brockton
· The Friends of Brockton Multi Service Center had a successful golf tournament in June! This helps to support those served by the Brockton Multi Service Center. 

· They have received some requests for funds. 
Plymouth

· “A Family’s Biggest Worry: Fundamental Planning for a Surviving Loved One with a Mental Health Condition” Community Conversation is planned for September 22nd from 10-Noon at the Plymouth Library. There will be three presenters discussing special needs trusts, wills as well as social and emotional supports. The presenters will be available after the presentation for additional questions. The event will not be taped. 

· A contract was awarded for an Emergency Respite in the Plymouth Site about 14 months ago. However, construction has not started as they are having difficulties finding a contractor. 

· The Site Board and NAMI Plymouth collaborated on a resource book, “Roadmap through the Mental Health System in Massachusetts”. They will be updating the book and will also change the name due not wanting to be confused with the Behavioral Health Roadmap! 

· The board had lost two members but gained two more. Membership is at 10. 
Quincy 

· Board will be on Braintree Cable TV to educate the public about citizen advisory boards and for board recruitment. This is tentatively planned for September 29th.  
· Board is working on a Community Conversation planned for the fall. The focus will be on the Asian community and providing resources. It is reported that those with mental health concerns tend not to engage in services. 
· The board has participated in clubhouse reviews
· Jeannie has been involved in housing matters. She attended the court hearings regarding Skyline Apartments in Braintree and attended a hearing in Hingham. 
· They are looking into the William James program regarding providing resources to towns. 
Statewide Mental Health Advisory Council

· At the May meeting, they discussed the new 988 crisis line which was available starting in July.

· At next week’s meeting, they will be focusing on youth and learning what is needed for youth as part of the Behavioral Health Road Map. 

· Three new members have been recruited to the council including one from the Brockton area. 
	Information Sharing


	N/A


	Closed



	ADJOURNMENT/

NEXT MEETING
	There being no further business to discuss, motion was made to adjourn at 4:09 p.m. Motion seconded and passed. 


	The next meeting/Annual Meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, November 2, 2022 by Zoom video conference call. 
	 N/A
	Closed 


DMH staff: Minutes should be emailed to DMH-DL – Open Meeting Minutes after they are approved by the Public Body.


